# STANDARD BIDDING DOCUMENT

# **Procurement of Goods**

(Above Nu. 0.500 million)



Royal Government of Bhutan Ministry of Finance 2025

#### **PREFACE**

One of the primary mandates and powers vested in the Ministry of Finance, as stipulated under Section 104(i) of the Public Finance (Amendment) Act of Bhutan 2012, is to issue rules, manuals, directives, instructions, or notifications to ensure an equitable, transparent, competitive, and cost-effective procurement system in the country. In line with this mandate, the Standard Bidding Document (SBD) for the Procurement of Goods (Above Nu. 0.500 Million) 2025 has been drafted as an implementing document under the Procurement Rules and Regulations 2025.

In exercise of the powers conferred under Section 104(i) of the Public Finance (Amendment) Act of Bhutan 2012, the Ministry of Finance hereby adopts the Standard Bidding Document (SBD) for the Procurement of Goods (Above Nu. 0.500 Million) 2025, as endorsed during the 9th Policy and Planning Coordination Meeting held on 12 May 2025. The revised SBD shall come into effect from 1st July 2025.

Any queries, clarification, interpretation on this standard bidding document contact:

Procurement Management and Development Division
Department of Procurement and Properties
Ministry of Finance
Email – pmdd@mof.gov.bt
Contact – 336962

# **Invitation for Bids (IFB)**

- 1. The Department of Air Transport (DoAT), Ministry of Infrastructure & Transport now invites sealed Bids from eligible and qualified Bidders for Supply and Installation of Voice Communication Control System (VCCS) for Paro International Airport, DoAT/ANSD/CNS/VCCS/26/2025-26/553. The period for execution of the assignment is 150 days.
- 2. Bidding will be conducted through the International and National Competitive Bidding procedures specified in the RGoB Procurement Rules and Regulations, and is open to all Bidders from Countries as defined in Section III of the Bidding Documents.
- 3. Interested eligible Bidders may obtain further information from *Department of Air Transport, Assistant Procurement, Electronic mail address: [dorji.tandin506@gmail.com]* and inspect the Bidding Documents at the address given below: Department of Air Transport, Head Office, 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor, Airport Management Division from *from 9:00 AM till 5:00 PM Bhutan Time.*
- 4. The Bidding Documents will be sent by *softcopy*. The Bidding Documents may be downloaded free of cost from the website <a href="https://www.doat.gov.bt/">https://www.doat.gov.bt/</a> or <a href="https://www.moit.gov.bt">https://www.moit.gov.bt</a>
- 5. All Bids shall be accompanied by a Bid Securing Declaration.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SECTION I: INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS	1
A. General	1
B. Contents of Bidding Documents	3
C. Qualification Criteria	4
D. Preparation of Bids	5
E. Submission and Opening of Bids	9
F. Evaluation of Bids	11
G. Award of Contract	15
SECTION II- BID DATA SHEET	18
SECTION III. EVALUATION & QUALIFICATION CRITERIA	22
A. Domestic Preference	22
B. Evaluation Criteria	22
C. Multiple Contracts	23
SECTION IV: Schedule of Supply, Technical Specifications and Drawings	25
1. Price Schedule	25
Related Services	26
3. Technical Specifications	27
4. Drawings	29
5. Inspections and Tests	29
SECTION V: BIDDING FORMS	30
1. Bidder Information Form	30
2. Joint Venture, Consortium or Association (JV/C/A) Partner Information	31
3. Bid Submission Sheet	32
4. Price Schedule	33
5. Related Services	34
6. Bid-Securing Declaration	35
7. Integrity Pact	36
SECTION V: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	39
SECTION VI. SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	53
SECTION VII. CONTRACT FORMS	59
1. Letter of Intent	59
2. Letter of Acceptance	60
3. Performance Security form	61
4. Contract Agreement	62
5. Bank Guarantee form for Advance Payment	64

# **SECTION I: INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS**

#### A. General

# 1. Scope of Bid and Source of Funds

1. The Procuring Agency, as indicated in the Bid Data Sheet (BDS), issues this Bidding Document for the supply of Goods and Related Services specified in the Schedule of Supply. The name, identification number, and number of lots within this procurement are provided in the BDS.

## 2. Throughout this Bidding Document:

- (a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g.; by mail, electronic mail);
- (b) if the context so requires, "singular" means plural" and vice versa; and
- (c) "day" means calendar day.
- 3. This Instruction to Bidders shall not be part of the Contract and shall cease to have effect once the Contract is signed. The Invitation for Bids issued by the Procuring agency is not part of the Bidding Documents.
- 4. This Standard Bidding Documents (SBD) shall be used with minimum changes as necessary to address project specific conditions. Reasons for changes, if any, shall be documented and submitted for approval from the Head of the Procuring Agency.

### 2. Corruption

- 1. It is the policy of the Royal Government of Bhutan (RGoB) to uphold and promote the highest ethical standards by all Procuring Agencies and Bidders throughout the entire procurement process. All parties involved are expected to conduct themselves with integrity, transparency, and accountability at all times.
- 2. Compliance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Integrity Pact, as included in the Bidding Documents, is mandatory. Any breach of the Integrity Pact shall be considered a serious violation and may result in disqualification, termination of contract, or other legal consequences.
- 3. All instances or suspicions of corruption, fraud, collusion, or coercive practices in the procurement process must be promptly reported to the Anti-Corruption Commission (ACC) of Bhutan. Such matters shall be subject to investigation and necessary action in accordance with the Anti-Corruption Act of Bhutan and other applicable laws.

### 3. Eligible Bidders

 A Bidder, and all parties constituting the Bidder, may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions specified in BDS and any specific category of trade license if so specified in the BDS. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is a citizen or is constituted, incorporated, or registered and

- operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criterion shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract including Related Services.
- 2. A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. All Bidders found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. Bidders may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in this bidding process if they:
  - (a) are associated, or have been associated in the past, with a firm or any of its affiliates which has been engaged by the Procuring agency to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications and/or other documents to be used for the procurement of the Goods to be purchased pursuant to these Bidding Documents;
  - (b) employ or otherwise engage, either directly or through any of their affiliates, a spouse, dependent or close relative of a public servant of the RGoB who either is employed by the Procuring Agency or has an authority over it. For the purposes of this Sub-Clause a close relative is defined as immediate family which includes father, mother, brother, sister, spouse and own children;
  - (c) they have at least one controlling partner in common;
  - (d) they receive or have received any direct or indirect subsidy from either party;
  - (e) they have the same authorized legal representative for purposes of this Bid;
  - (f) they have a relationship with each other, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to information about or influence on the Bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Procuring agency regarding this bidding process;
- 3. Government-owned enterprises in Bhutan shall be eligible only if they can establish that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous, (ii) operate under commercial law, and (iii) are not a dependent agency (directly or indirectly) of the Procuring agency.

#### 4. Exclusion of Bidders

- 1. A Bidder shall be excluded from participating in this bidding process under the following circumstances:
  - (a) has been debarred for general causes prescribed in the Debarment Rules;
  - (b) has not fulfilled his contractual obligations with the Employer in the past and shall be excluded from participating in the tender for a maximum period of two years; or
  - (c) Any other predetermined circumstances as deemed necessary by the procuring agency.

# 5. Eligible Goods and Related Services

- 1. All the Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract may have their origin in any country in accordance with ITB 3.1- Eligible Countries and if so required shall comply with requirements specified in the BDS.
- 2. For the purposes of this Clause, the term "Goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment and industrial plants; and "Related Services" includes services such as insurance, installation, commissioning, training, and initial maintenance.
- 3. The term "origin" means the country where the Goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or, through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

# **B. Contents of Bidding Documents**

# 6. Contents of Bidding Document

- 1. The Bidding Documents consist of all the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITB Clause 8.
  - Section I. Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
  - Section II. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)
  - Section III. Evaluation & Qualification Criteria
  - Section IV. Schedule of Supply, Technical Specifications and Drawings.
  - Section V. Bidding Forms
  - Section VI. General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
  - Section VII. Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)
  - Section VIII. Contract Form.

#### 7. Clarification of Bidding Documents

1. A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification of the Bidding Documents may notify the Procuring Agency in writing or electronic mail at the Procuring Agency's address indicated in the BDS. The Procuring Agency shall respond to any request for clarification received no later than 7 (seven) days before submission of bids for Open Tendering Method and 2 (two) days before submission of bids for LTM. Copies of the Procuring Agency's response shall be forwarded to all bidders of the Bidding Documents, including a description of the inquiry, but without identifying its source. Should the clarification result in changes to the essential elements of the Bidding Documents, the Procuring Agency shall amend the Bidding Documents, following the procedure in ITB Clause 8.

- 2. Pre-bid meetings, if necessary, shall be conducted to clarify doubts and concerns of the bidders prior to submission of bids based on the nature and complexity of the project. The Minutes/ decision of the pre-bid meeting shall be circulated to all participating Bidders without delay. Any modification of the Bidding Documents listed in Sub-Clause 8.1 which may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by the Procuring Agency exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to Clause 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-bid meeting.
- 3. Non-attendance of the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a bidder.

# 8. Amendment of Bidding Documents

- 1. Before the deadline for submission of bids, the Procuring Agency may modify the Bidding Documents by issuing addenda.
- 2. Any addendum thus issued shall be part of the Bidding Documents, shall be binding on all Bidders and shall be communicated in writing to all bidders.
- 3. If the addendum issued has an substantial impact to the bidder in submitting the bids, the Procuring Agency shall extend, as necessary, the deadline for submission of Bids, in accordance giving the prospective Bidders reasonable time for preparing their Bids.

### C. Qualification Criteria

# 9. Experience, Financial, and technical capacity

- 1. The Procuring Agency may where relevant specify the following criteria as part of qualification criteria. However, the Procuring Agency should avoid designing criteria to favour a particular supplier.
  - a. minimum number of years of experience in the supply of goods and related services if so specified in the BDS;
  - b. specific experience in the supply of similar goods and related services if so specified in the BDS;
  - c. Minimum level of financial capacity if so specified in the BDS;
  - d. minimum production capacity or availability of the equipment if so specified in the BDS; or
  - e. any other criteria relevant criteria in the BD

# D. Preparation of Bids

### 10. Cost of Bidding

1. The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Bid, and the Procuring Agency shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Bidding process.

# 11. Language of Bid

1. All documents relating to the Bid shall be in the language specified in the BDS.

# 12. Documents Comprising the Bid

- 1. The Bid shall comprise the following:
  - (a) Bid Submission Sheet and the applicable Price Schedules;
  - (b) Bid Securing Declaration;
- (c) Written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder;
- (d) Documentary evidence establishing the Bidder's eligibility to bid;
- (e) Documentary evidence that the Goods and Related Services to be supplied by the Bidder are of eligible origin;
- (f) Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clauses 15 and 27 that the Goods and Related Services conform to the Bidding Documents;
- (g) Documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clause 16 establishing the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its Bid is accepted;
- (h) Documentary evidence or certified statements that the Bidder is not in any of the exclusion categories stipulated in ITB Sub- Clause 4.1;
- (i) Integrity Pact Statement,; and
- (j) Any other document required in the BDS.
- 2. In addition to the requirements under ITB12.1, Bids submitted by a JV shall include a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Bid shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.

#### 13. Bid Prices

- 1. The prices quoted by the Bidder in the Bid Submission Sheet and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 2. All lots and items in the Schedule of Supply must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules.
- 3. The terms EXW, CIF, CIP and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by the International Chamber of Commerce as specified in the BDS.

- 4. Prices shall be quoted inclusive of all applicable taxes and levies, insurance, transportation, handling costs and any other associated cost to fulfill the contractual obligations, as specified in the Price Schedule forms for Goods and related services included in Section V Bidding Forms.
- 5. For Related Services, the price inclusive of any applicable taxes to convey the Goods from the named place of destination to their final destination (Project site) specified in BDS.
- 6. Bids are being invited for individual items, lots or packages as indicated in BDS 30.3 (a). Prices quoted shall correspond to one hundred percent (100%) of the items specified for each lot and to one hundred percent (100%) of the quantities for each item of a lot.

#### 14. Currencies of Bid

- 1. The unit rates and prices shall be quoted by the Bidder entirely in Ngultrum (Nu). Foreign currency requirements shall be indicated and shall be payable at the option of the Bidder in up to three foreign currencies. In case of International procurement, bidders may express the unit rates and prices in fully convertible currency. If the bidders wish to be paid in a combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly up to three foreign currencies.
- 2. The rates of exchange to be used in arriving at the local currency equivalent shall be the selling rates for similar transactions established by RMA on the day of bid opening. These exchange rates shall apply for all payments so that no exchange risk shall be borne by the Bidder.
- 3. Bids shall be evaluated as quoted in Ngultrum (Nu.) in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 14.1, unless a Bidder has used different exchange rates than those prescribed in ITB Sub-Clause 14.2, in which case the Bid shall be first converted into the amounts payable in different currencies using the rates quoted in the Bid and then reconverted to Ngultrum (Nu.) using the exchange rates prescribed in ITB Sub-Clause 14.2.

# 15. Documents Establishing conformity of the Goods and Related Services

- 1. To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to the Bidding Documents, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid documentary evidence that the Goods conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VI, Schedule of Supply.
- 2. The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the Goods and Related Services to the technical specifications and, if applicable, a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Schedule of Supply.
- 3. The Bidder shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the Goods during the period specified in the BDS following commencement of the use of the Goods by the Procuring agency.
- 4. Standards for workmanship, process, material and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Procuring agency in the Schedule of Supply, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality, brand names and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates to the Procuring agency's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Schedule of Supply.

## 16. Documents Establishing the Qualifications of the Bidder

- 1. The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its Bid is accepted shall establish to the Procuring agency's satisfaction:
  - (a) that, if required by the BDS, a Bidder that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in Bhutan;
  - (b) that, if required in the BDS, in the case of a Bidder not doing business within Bhutan, the Bidder is or will be (if awarded the Contract) represented by an agent in Bhutan equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare parts- stocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications;
  - (c) that Bids submitted by a Joint Venture, Consortium or Association (JV/C/A) of two or more firms as partners comply with the following requirements:
    - (i) the Bid is signed so as to be legally binding on all partners;
    - (ii) all partners shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms;

- (iii) one of the partners is nominated as being in charge, authorized to incur liabilities, and to receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all partners of the JV/C/A;
- (iv) the execution of the entire Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the partner in charge; and
- (v) a copy of the JV/C/A Agreement entered into by the partners is submitted with the Bid; or a Letter of Intent to execute a JV/C/A Agreement in the event of a successful Bid is signed by all partners and submitted with the Bid, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement.
- (d) that the Bidder meets each of the qualification criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

# 17. Margin of Preference

1. A margin of preference may apply to domestic goods manufactured in Bhutan as provided for in the BDS. To avail a margin of preference, the bidder shall provide a value addition certificate from the Ministry of Industry, Commerce and Employment. The evaluation shall be carried out as per Section III- Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.

# 18. Bid Validity

- 1. Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the BDS.
- 2. In exceptional circumstances, the Procuring Agency may request that the Bidders extend the period of validity for a specified additional period. The request and the Bidders responses shall be made in writing or by electronic mail. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting the Bid Security. The refusal to extend the bid by the Bidder will make the bid invalid and shall not be further considered for evaluation and award.

### 19. Bid Securing Declaration

- 1. In lieu of a Bid Security, the Procuring Agency may instruct bidders to sign a Bid Securing Declaration in the form provided in the bidding documents accepting that they will be required to pay bid security amount specified in the BDS within five (5) days, if:
  - (a) they withdraw or modify their Bids during the period of validity;
  - (b) a bidder fails to accept the arithmetical corrections of its bid price; or
  - (c) they are awarded the contract and they fail to sign the contract, or to submit a performance security before the deadline defined in the bidding document.
- 2. Failure to pay as provided in ITB 19.1 will lead to debarment of the bidder from being eligible to submit bids for contracts with all the government procuring agencies for the period prescribed in the Debarment Rules.

#### 20. Format and Signing of Bids

- 1. The Bidder shall prepare ONE Original of the documents comprising the Bid as described in ITB Clause 12 and clearly mark it "ORIGINAL." In addition, the Bidder shall submit copies of the Bid, in the number specified in the BDS, and clearly mark them "COPY." In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.
- 2. The original and all copies of the Bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder.
- 3. Any interlineations, erasures or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Bid.

### E. Submission and Opening of Bids

### 21. Sealing and Marking of Bids

- 1. Bidders may always submit their Bids by mail or by hand. The Bidder shall seal the original and all copies of the Bid, in separate inner envelopes contained within one outer envelope. All envelopes shall be sealed with adhesive or other sealant to prevent reopening.
- 2. The inner envelopes shall be signed across their seals by the person authorized to sign the bid on behalf of the Bidder; and be marked "ORIGINAL" and "COPIES".
- 3. The outer envelope shall be sealed with adhesive or other sealant to prevent reopening, be marked "Confidential"; be addressed to the Procuring Agency at the address provided in the BDS; bear the name and identification number of the Contract as defined in the BDS and SCC; and provide a warning not to open before the specified time and date for Bid opening.
- 4. The inner envelopes shall indicate the name and address of the Bidder to enable the Bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared late.
- 5. If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as above, the Procuring Agency shall assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Bid.

### 22. Deadline for Submission of Bids

- 1. Bids shall be delivered to the Procuring Agency at the address specified above no later than the time and date specified in the BDS.
- 2. The Procuring Agency may extend the deadline for submission of Bids by issuing an amendment, in which case all rights and obligations of the Procuring Agency and the Bidders previously subject to the original deadline shall then be subject to the new deadline.

#### 23. Withdrawal, Substitution and Modification of Bids

- 1. Bidders may withdraw, substitute or modify their Bids by giving notice in writing before the deadline of submission of Bids.
- 2. Each Bidder's withdrawal, substitution or modification notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked and delivered, with the outer and inner envelopes additionally marked "WITHDRAWAL", "SUBSTITUTION" or "MODIFICATION" as appropriate.
- 3. No Bid may be withdrawn, substituted or modified after the deadline for submission of Bids.
- 4. Withdrawal of a bid between the deadline for submission of bids and expiration of the period of bid validity specified in the BDS or as extended, may result in the forfeiture of the Bid Security. If the bidder fails to pay the bid security amount within the said date, the bidder shall be debarred by a competent authority as per law.

# 24. Bid Opening

- 1. The Procuring agency shall conduct the Bid Opening in public, in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives who choose to attend, and at the address, date and time specified in the BDS. Bid opening shall take place on the same day immediately following the deadline for the submission of bids.
- 2. First, envelopes marked "WITHDRAWAL" shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Bid shall not be opened, but shall be returned to the Bidder. No Bid withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Bid Opening. Next, envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION" shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted. The substituted Bid shall not be opened, but shall be returned to the Bidder. No Bid substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is readout at Bid Opening. Envelopes marked "MODIFICATION" shall be opened and readout with the corresponding Bid. No Bid modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Bid Opening. Only envelopes that are opened and readout at Bid Opening shall be considered further.
- 3. All other envelopes shall be opened one at a time. The Bidders' names, the Bid prices, the total amount (or lot-wise) of each Bid, Bid withdrawals, substitutions or modifications, the presence or absence of Bid Security, responses to any Bidding Documents addenda, and such other details as the Procuring agency may consider appropriate shall be announced by the Procuring agency at the Bid Opening. This information shall be written on a notice board for the public to copy. Any Bid price, discount or alternative Bid price not announced and recorded shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation. No Bid shall be rejected at Bid Opening except for late Bids. Substitution Bids and modifications submitted pursuant to ITB Clause 23 that are not

opened and read out at Bid Opening shall not be considered for further evaluation regardless of the circumstances. Late, withdrawn and substituted Bids shall be returned unopened to Bidders.

- 4. The Procuring Agency shall prepare Minutes of the Bid opening, including the information disclosed to those present using the Records of Bid Opening form.
- 5. The Bidders representatives and attendees who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's or other attendee's signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Bidders.

#### F. Evaluation of Bids

# 25. Confidentiality

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation and comparison of bids
and recommendations for the award of a contract shall not be disclosed to Bidders or
any other persons not officially concerned with such process until publication of the
award to the successful Bidder has been announced. Any effort by a Bidder to influence
the Procuring Agency's processing of Bids or award decisions may result in the rejection
of his Bid.

#### 26. Clarification of Bids

1. To assist in the examination, evaluation and comparison of bids, the Procuring Agency may, at the Procuring Agency's discretion, ask any Bidder for clarification of the Bidder's Bid, including breakdowns of unit rates. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, including by electronic mail, but no change in the price or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted except as required to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Procuring Agency in the evaluation of the Bids.

#### 27. Responsiveness of Bids

- 1. The Procuring agency's determination of a Bid's responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the Bid itself, and is to determine which of the Bids received are responsive and thereafter to compare the responsive Bids against each other to select the best evaluated Bid.
- 2. A substantially responsive Bid is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions and specifications of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation or omission. A material deviation, reservation or omission is one that:
  - (a) Affects in any substantial way the scope, quality or performance of the Goods or Related Services required;

- (b) limits in any substantial way inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Procuring agency's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
- (c) if rectified would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders presenting responsive Bids.
- (d) If a Bid is not substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents it shall be rejected by the Procuring agency and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the material deviation, reservation or omission.

#### 28. Non-conformities, Errors and Omissions

- 1. Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Procuring Agency may waive any non-conformities or omissions in the Bid that do not constitute a material deviation.
- 2. Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Procuring agency may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify non-material non-conformities or omissions in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- 3. Provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the Procuring Agency shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:
  - (a) if there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the line item total that is obtained by multiplying the unit price by the quantity, the unit prices shall prevail and the line item total shall be corrected, unless in the opinion of the Procuring agency there is an obvious misplacement of the decimal point in the unit price, in which case the line item total as quoted shall govern and the unit price shall be corrected;
  - (b) if there is an error in a total corresponding to the addition or subtraction of subtotals, the subtotals shall prevail and the total shall be corrected; and
  - (c) if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to ITB Sub-Clauses 28.3 (a) and (b) above.
- 4. If the Bidder that submitted the best evaluated Bid does not accept the correction of errors, its Bid shall be disqualified and its Bid Security shall be forfeited.

# 29. Conversion to Single Currency

1. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the Procuring Agency shall convert all Bid prices expressed in amounts in various currencies into a single currency using the exchange rates specified in the BDS.

#### 30. Evaluation of Bids

- 1. The Procuring Agency shall evaluate each Bid that has been determined, up to this stage of the evaluation to be substantially responsive.
- 2. To evaluate a Bid, the Procuring agency shall only use all the factors, methodologies and criteria defined in this bidding document. No other criteria or methodology shall be permitted.
- 3. To evaluate a Bid, the Procuring Agency shall consider the following:
  - (a) evaluation shall be done for Items or Lots, as specified in the BDS;
  - (b) the Bid Price, as quoted in accordance with ITB Clause 13;
  - (c) adjustments due to the application of a margin of preference, in accordance with ITB Clause 17, if applicable.
  - (d) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB Clause 28.3;
  - (e) adjustments due to the application of the evaluation criteria specified in the BDS from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 4. The Procuring agency's evaluation of a Bid may require the consideration of other factors in addition to the Bid Price quoted in accordance with ITB Clause 13. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. The effect of the factors selected, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of Bids, unless otherwise specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The factors, criteria and the methodology of application shall be as specified in ITB Sub-Clause 30.3 (e).
- 5. If so specified in the BDS, these Bidding Documents shall allow Bidders to quote separate prices for one or more lots, and shall allow the Procuring agency to award one or multiple lots to more than one Bidder. The methodology of evaluation to determine the lowest evaluated lot combinations is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 6. Missing/ Expired/ incomplete submission of documents like trade license, tax clearance certificate along with the bid should not become a rejection criteria, these do not include documents having bearing in the evaluation. The bidder should be given an opportunity to submit such documents during evaluation within a reasonable time specified by the evaluation committee, failing which the bid will be treated non-responsive.
- 7. The Procuring Agency shall ensure that the Best Evaluated Bid price is consistent and reasonable with the current market prices. If the prices are unreasonable compared to prevailing market prices, the Procuring Agency may reject the bid.

# 31. Abnormally Low/high Bid

- An Abnormally Low/ high Bid is one where the Bid price, in combination with other
  constituent elements of the Bid, appears unreasonably low or high to the extent that the
  Bid price raises material concerns as to the capability of the Bidder to perform the
  Contract for the offered Bid price or Before proceeding to further analysis, the Procuring
  agency shall revisit their departmental estimate to ensure its realistic comparison to the
  prevailing market rates.
- 2. After revisiting the departmental estimate, if the procuring agency determines that the bid offered by the bidder is 20% below or above the agency estimate, the procuring agency shall shall seek written clarification from the Bidder, including a detailed price analysis of its Bid price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, delivery schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the bidding document.
- 3. After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Purchaser determines that the Bidder has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the contract for the offered Bid price, the Purchaser shall reject the Bid.

# 32. Seriously unbalanced or Frontloaded Bids

- If the Bid that is evaluated as the best evaluated bid is, in the Procuring agency's opinion, seriously unbalanced, the Procuring agency may require the Bidder to provide written clarifications. Clarifications may include detailed price analyses to demonstrate the consistency of the Bid prices with the scope of works, proposed methodology, schedule and any other requirements of the bidding document.
- 2. After the evaluation of the information and detailed price analyses presented by the Bidder, the Procuring agency may as appropriate:
  - (a) accept the Bid and require that the amount of the Performance Security be increased at the expense of the Bidder to a level not exceeding twenty percent (20%) of the initial Contract price in addition to ten percent (10%) of the Performance Security; or
  - (b) reject the Bid.

## 33. Procuring Agency's Right to Accept any Bid and to Reject any or all Bids

1. The Procuring Agency reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid, reject all Bids, or to cancel the Bidding process, at any time prior to the Award of Contract, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected Bidders, the Bidder(s) shall however be informed with the justified reason(s) for cancellation or rejection.

#### **G.** Award of Contract

#### 34. Award Criteria

1. The Procuring agency shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose offer has been determined to be the Best Evaluated Bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents.

#### 35. Tie-Bids:

1. In the event of a tie in bid prices among two or more bidders, the Procuring Agency may adopt the measures to determine the award as specified in BDS.

# 36. Letter of Intent to Award and standstill period

- 1. The Procuring Agency shall notify the concerned Bidder whose Bid has been selected in writing (hereafter called the "Letter of Intent") that the Procuring Agency has intention to accept its Bid and the copy of this information shall be given to all other Bidders who have submitted the Bids. Such notification should be communicated in writing, to all the Bidders on the same day of dispatch.
- 2. If no Bidder submits complaint pursuant within a period of five (5) days of receipt of the letter of intent for Open Tendering Method and within (2) days for Limited Tendering Method, the Bidder whose Bid has been accepted shall be notified in writing of the award by the Procuring Agency prior to expiration of the Bid validity period. This notification letter (hereinafter called the "Letter of Acceptance") shall state the sum that the Procuring Agency shall pay the Contractor in consideration of the execution, completion and maintenance of the Works by the Contractor as prescribed by the Contract (hereinafter and in the Contract called the "Contract Price").

## 37. Performance Security

- 1. Within seven (7) working days after receipt of the Letter of Acceptance the successful Bidder shall deliver to the Procuring Agency a Performance Security in the amount stipulated in the GCC and in any of the following security form:
  - (a) unconditional bank guarantee in the form provided for in Section IX, Contract Forms, or another form acceptable to the Procuring agency;
  - (b) banker's certified cheque/cash warrant; or
  - (c) demand draft.
- 2. If the Performance Security is provided by the successful Bidder in the form of a Bank Guarantee, it shall be issued, at the Bidder's option, by a financial institution located in Bhutan.

- 3. The Performance Security shall be valid until thirty (30) days following the date of completion of the Suppliers performance obligations under the contract, including any warranty obligations.
- 4. Failure of the successful Bidder to comply with the requirements shall constitute sufficient grounds for cancellation of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security.

# 38. Letter of Acceptance and Signing of Contract

- 1. Upon the furnishing by the successful Bidder of the Performance Security, the Procuring Agency shall notify and shall publish a notification of award on the Procuring Agency's website. The notifications shall include the following information:
  - (a) the Bid and lot numbers;
  - (b) name of the winning Bidder, and the Price it offered, as well as the duration and summary scope of the contract awarded; and
  - (c) the date of the award decision.
- 2. The Letter of Acceptance shall constitute the formation of the Contract, subject to the Bidder furnishing the Performance Security and signing the Contract. It shall be accompanied by two originals of the Contract. The Contract shall incorporate all agreements between the Procuring Agency and the successful Bidder. It shall be signed by the Procuring Agency and sent to the successful Bidder with the Letter of Acceptance.
- 3. Within seven (7) working days of receipt, the successful Bidder shall furnish performance security and sign the Contract and deliver it to the Procuring Agency.

### 39. Issuance of Supply Order

1. After the signing of contract, the supply order for one-time purchases shall be sent within five (5) working days after signing of contract. However, for framework contracts supply order can be issued as and when required.

#### 40. Debriefing by the Procuring Agency

- 1. On receipt of the Procuring Agency's Letter of Intention to Award, an unsuccessful Bidder has five (5) days to make a written request to the Procuring Agency for a debriefing. The Purpose of debriefing is to inform the aggrieved Bidder of the reasons for lack of success, pointing out the specific shortcomings in its Bid without disclosing contents of other Bids.
- 2. Where a request for debriefing is received within the deadline, the Procuring Agency shall provide a debriefing within five (5) days.
- 3. The Procuring Agency shall discuss only such Bid and not the Bids of other competitors. The debriefing shall not include point-by-point comparisons with another Bid; and information that is confidential or commercially sensitive to other Bidders.

# 41. Complaint and Review

- 1. If the Bidder has or is likely to suffer, loss or injury due to breach of a duty imposed on the Procuring Agency by the provisions of this Bidding Document, the Bidder shall submit the complaint in writing to the Procuring Agency within five (5) days for Open Tendering Method and two (2) days for Limited Tendering Method from the date of Letter of Intent to Award.
- 2. The Head of Procuring Agency shall, within Five (5) days after the submission of the complaint, issue a written decision.
- 3. The aggrieved bidder must submit a detailed grievance along with all supporting documents at once. The procuring agency, while reviewing the grievance, must ensure a proper evaluation and issue a timely decision. No further correspondence will be entertained from either party.
- 4. The Bidder may appeal to the Independent Review Body within three (3) days of the decision of the Head of the Procuring Agency or, where no such decision has been taken, within Eleven (11) days of the original complaint and the copy of the appeal shall be given to Procuring Agency on the same day.
- 5. Once the appeal copy is received by the Procuring Agency, it shall not proceed further with the procurement process until receipt of notification from the Independent Review Body Secretariat.

# **SECTION II- BID DATA SHEET**

ITB Clause	Amendment of, and Supplements to, Clauses in the Instructions to Bidders
	A. INTRODUCTION
ITB 1.1	The Procuring Agency is:  Department of Air Transport, Ministry of Infrastructure and Transport
ITB 1.1	The name, identification number and number of lots within this procurement are:  Supply and Installation of Voice Communication Control System (VCCS) for Paro International Airport, DoAT/ANSD/CNS/VCCS/26/2025-26/553.
ITB 3.1	Category of trade License eligible for this bidding process is:  Radio Communication Equipment/Nav-aids equipment
ITB 3.1	The following countries are excluded from this bidding:
ITB 4.1(c)	Any additional predetermined circumstances: <i>None</i>
ITB 5.1	All goods and related services to be supplied under the contract shall comply with
	B. BIDDING DOCUMENTS
ITB 7.1	For clarification of Bid purposes only, the Procuring agency's address is: Attention: Sonam Dorji address is: Communication/Navi. Officer Address: Air Navigation Service Division, Department of Air Transport, Paro International Airport, Post code: 12001, Contact number: [+975-08-272511] Electronic mail address: [sonamdorji@doat.gov.bt/kthinley@doat.gov.bt]
ITB 7.1	Pre-Bid Meeting shall be held on
	C. QUALIFICATION CRITERIA
ITB 9.1(a)	The minimum number of years of experience in the supply of goods and related services is: <i>3 years</i>

ITB 9.1(b)	The specific experience in the supply of similar goods and related services is:  The bidder or its manufacturing company should have experience of providing at least 3 complete VCCS solutions to other Air Navigation Service Providers.
ITB 9.1(c)	The minimum amount of financial resources is Nu. 20 million
ITB 9.1(d)	The minimum production capacity or availability of equipment is: <b>The</b> bidder or its manufacturing company shall guarantee the availability of all spare parts and modules for the equipment under the offer for the period of not less than 15 years from commissioning.
ITB 9.1(e)	any other criteria relevant criteria: As as per the Attachment A
	D. PREPARATION OF BIDS
ITB 11.1	The language of the Bid is: <i>English</i>
ITB 12.1 (j)	The Bidder shall submit with its Bid the following additional documents: a) Latest tax clearance certificate b) Valid trade license c) The documentary evidence of the goods and services of "Supply and Installation of Voice Communication Control System (VCCS)". The documents may be in the form of literature, drawings and data. d) The document shall also include all the requirements mentioned in the technical specifications (Attachment A) e) A detailed description of the Goods' essential technical performance characteristics including brochures/catalogs. f) A detailed schedule of execution of the work under the contract (Work Schedule), outlining key activities and critical items on the schedule which could influence the Contract completion date. g) Manufacturer/s must be manufacturing offered items for at least 3 years to prove their products field proven and reliability. h) Bidders or Manufacturer's Supply Record for offered Model to at least three countries with copies of completion certificate/ work order of work of similar size and nature. i) The documentary evidence of financial resources statements of overall turnover of past 5 years or lesser.
ITB 13.3	The Incoterms edition is: <i>Incoterm 2020</i>
ITB 15.5	The final destination (Project Site) is: <i>Paro Control Tower</i>
ITB 14.5	The Bidder <i>is</i> required to quote in Ngultrum (BTN) or United States Dollar (USD).

-						
ITB 15.3	The period of time for which the Goods are expected to be functioning (for the purpose of spare parts, special tools, etc) is <b>15 years.</b>					
ITB 16.1 (a)	Manufacturer's authorization <i>is</i> required					
ITB 16.1 (b)	After sales maintenance, repair, spare parts stocking and related services <i>are</i> required, and the Bidder therefore <i>is not</i> required to be represented by a suitably equipped and able agent in Bhutan.					
ITB 17.1	A margin of twenty percent (20%) Domestic Preference shall not apply.					
ITB 18.1	The Bid validity period shall be <b>30</b> days.					
ITB 19.1	The amount and currency of the Bid Security is Nu: 300000/-					
	E. SUBMISSION AND OPENING OF BIDS					
ITB 22.1	The deadline for the submission of Bids is: Date: 10, 09 and 2025 Time: 10:00 AM Bhutan time.  For Bid submission purposes, the Procuring agency's address is: Attention: Tandin Dorji, Assistant Procurement  Address: Department of Air Transport, Paro International Airport, Post code: 12001, Bhutan  Electronic mail address: [dorji.tandin506@gmail.com], Contact Number: +975 17743350  The time and date for Bid Opening is 11:00 AM Bhutan time on 10, 09 and 2025.  The Bid Opening shall take place at: Mini Conference hall, 2nd Floor, DOAT Head office.  Address: Department of Air Transport, Paro International Airport, Post code: 12001, Bhutan.					
	If electronic bidding is permitted, the electronic Bid Opening procedures shall be as follows: <i>No electronic bid shall be accepted.</i>					
	E. EVALUATION AND COMPARISON OF BIDS					
29.1	Bid prices expressed in different currencies shall be converted into Ngultrum (BTN). The source of exchange rates shall be the Royal Monetary Authority of Bhutan. The date for the exchange rates shall be the date of Bid Opening.					
30.3 (a)	Evaluation will be done for <b>Lots</b> Bids will be evaluated lot by lot. If a Price Schedule shows items listed but not priced, their prices shall be assumed to be included in the prices of other items.  An item not listed in the Price Schedule shall be assumed to be not included in the Bid and, provided that the Bid is substantially responsive, the average					

	price of the missing item(s) quoted by substantially responsive Bidders shall be added to the Bid price and the equivalent total cost of the Bid so determined will be used for price comparison.]
33.3 (e)	The adjustments shall be determined using the following criteria from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria: [refer to Schedule III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria; insert complementary details if necessary]
	(a) The cost of major replacement components, mandatory spare parts, and service: <i>No</i>
	(b) The availability in Bhutan of spare parts and after-sales services for the equipment offered in the Bid: <i>No</i>
	(c) The projected operating and maintenance costs during the life of the equipment: <i>No</i>
	(d) The performance and productivity of the equipment offered: <i>No</i>
	(e) Technical compliance statement of <i>Attachment A</i> with documentary evidence: <i>Yes</i> .
35.1	In the event of a tie in bid prices among two or more bidders, the Procuring Agency may adopt the following measures to determine the award:
	[Assessment of Past Performance or Relevant Experience: Preference may be given to the bidder demonstrating superior past performance or relevant experience in similar assignments, as evidenced through prior evaluations or contract records;]
Ì	

# SECTION III. EVALUATION & QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

#### A. Domestic Preference

- 1. If the Bidding Data Sheet (BDS) so specifies, the purchaser may grant a margin of preference to goods manufactured in the Bhutan for the purpose of bid comparison, in accordance with the procedure outlined in subsequent paragraphs:
- 2. Bids will be classified in one of the three groups, as follows:
  - (a) Group A: Bids offering goods manufactured in Bhutan; and
  - (b) Group B: Bids offering goods manufactured outside Bhutan that have been already imported or that will be imported.
- 3. All evaluated bids in each group shall be compared to determine the lowest evaluated bid (LEB). Such best evaluated bids from each group shall be compared with each other and if:
  - (a) As a result of this comparison, a bid from Group A is the Lowest Evaluated Bid;
  - (b) This shall be selected for the award.
- 4. All evaluated bids in each group shall be compared to determine the lowest evaluated bid. Such lowest evaluated bids from each group shall be compared with each other and it,
  - (a) As a result of this comparison, a bid from Group B is the LEB.
  - (b) An amount of (20%) percent domestic preference shall be calculated on Groups LEB price to be subtracted/deducted on the LEB price (Group A).
  - (c) After deducting 20% from the LEB price from Group A, this shall be compared with the LEB from Group B to determine the LEB for the award.

#### **B. Evaluation Criteria**

The Procuring agency's evaluation of a Bid may take into account, in addition to the Bid Price quoted in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 13.1, one or more of the following factors as specified in ITB 30.3 (e) and in the BDS referring to ITB Sub-Clause 30.3 (e), using the following criteria and methodologies.

- 1. Cost of major replacement components, mandatory spare parts, and service. (insert one of the following):
  - (a) The list of items and quantities of major assemblies, components and selected spare parts likely to be required during the initial period of operation specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 18.3 is in the List of Goods. An adjustment equal to the total cost of these items, at the unit prices quoted in each Bid, shall be added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes only. 'OR'

- (b) The Procuring agency will draw up a list of high-usage and high-value items of components and spare parts, along with estimated quantities of usage in the initial period of operation specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 15.3. The total cost of these items and quantities will be computed from spare parts unit prices submitted by the Bidder and added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes only.
- 2. Availability in Bhutan of spare parts and after sales services for equipment offered in the Bid. An adjustment equal to the cost to the Procuring Agency of establishing the minimum service facilities and parts inventories, as outlined in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3(e), if quoted separately, shall be added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes only.
- 3. Projected operating and maintenance costs.

Operating and maintenance costs, an adjustment to take into account the operating and maintenance costs of the Goods will be added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes only, if specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (e). The adjustment will be evaluated in accordance with the methodology specified in the BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (e)

- 4. Performance and productivity of the equipment. (insert one of the following):
  - (a) Performance and productivity of the equipment. An adjustment representing the capitalized cost of additional operating costs over the life of the plant will be added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes, if specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (d). The adjustment will be evaluated based on the drop in the guaranteed performance or efficiency offered in the Bid below the norm of 100, using the methodology specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (e).
     'OR'
  - (b) An adjustment to take into account the productivity of the Goods offered in the Bid will be added to the Bid Price, for evaluation purposes only, if specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (e). The adjustment will be evaluated based on the cost per unit of the actual productivity of the Goods offered in the Bid with respect to minimum required values, using the methodology specified in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 33.0 (e).

### 5. Specific additional criteria

Other specific additional criteria to be considered in the evaluation, and the evaluation method, shall be detailed in BDS Sub-Clause ITB 30.3 (e).

### **C. Multiple Contracts**

1. The Procuring agency shall award multiple contracts to the Bidder that offers the best evaluated combination of Bids (one contract per Bid). The Procuring agency shall Evaluate only lots or contracts that include at least the percentages of items per lot and quantity per item as specified in ITB 13.6.

2.	The Procuring agency shall take into account the best-evaluated Bid for each lot; and the price reduction per lot and the methodology for its application as offered by the Bidder in its Bid.

# **SECTION IV: Schedule of Supply, Technical Specifications and Drawings**

# 1. Price Schedule Goods Manufactured Outside Bhutan

Line Item No. (1)	Descripti on of Item (2)	Unit of Measure ment (3)	Quantity (4)	Point of Delivery (5)	Period of Delivery (No. of Days) (6)	Make/M odel and Country of Origin (7)	Currenc y for CIF or CIP (Group B) (8)	Conversi on Rate [In Nu.] (9)	Unit price Includin g Custom Duties, & all other import taxes [In Nu.] (10)	Amount per line item ([In Nu.] (11)
		PA :	User							Auto
				To	tal					0
1	Voice Communi cation Control System	Set	1	Paro Internatio nal Airport, Departme nt of Air Transport	award of					

# **Goods Manufactured in Bhutan**

Line Item No. (1)	Descripti on of Item (2)	Unit of Measure ment (3)	Quantity (4)	Point of Delivery (5)	Period of Delivery (No. of Days) (6)	Unit price (7)	Currenc y for Unit price (8)	Conversi on Rate [In Nu.] (9)	Unit price Includi ng Custom Duties, & all other import taxes [In Nu.] (10)	Amount per line item [In Nu.] (11)
	To be filled by Procuring Agency						To be filled	l by Bidde	r	Auto

# **Related Services**

Service No. (1) PA User	Descripti on of Services (excludes inland transport ation and other services required in Bhutan to convey the Goods to their final destinatio n) (2) PA User	Physical Unit (3) PA User	Quantity (4) PA User	Place where Services shall be performe d (5) PA User	Period of Delivery (No. of Days) (6) PA User	Country of Origin (7) Bidder/C onsultant	Unit price of service (8) Bidder/C onsultant	Currency for Unit price (9) Bidder/C onsultant	Conversio n Rate [In Nu.] (10) Bidder/C onsultant	Total Price per line item of service (Col. 4 X Col. 8 X Col. 10) [In Nu.] (11) Auto
1	Installation , Equipment Commissi oning, Site acceptanc e test (SAT)	Lot	1	Paro control tower	150 days from the award of contract					
2	Maintenan ce and operation training (Factory Training)	Officials	4	Original Manufact uring company (OEM)	75 days from the award of contract					
Total								0		

# 3. Technical Specifications

The purpose of the Technical Specifications (TS) is to define the technical characteristics of the Goods and Related Services required by the Procuring agency. The Procuring agency shall prepare the detailed TS taking into account that:

- The TS constitute the benchmarks against which the Procuring agency will verify the technical responsiveness of Bids and subsequently evaluate the Bids. Therefore, well-defined TS will facilitate preparation of responsive Bids by Bidders, as well as examination, evaluation and comparison of the Bids by the Procuring agency.
- The TS shall require that all goods and materials to be incorporated in the Goods be new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided for otherwise in the Contract.
- The TS shall make use of best practices. Samples of specifications from successful similar procurements may provide a sound basis for drafting the TS.
- Standardizing technical specifications may be advantageous, depending on the complexity of the Goods and the repetitiveness of the type of procurement. Technical Specifications should be broad enough to avoid restrictions on workmanship, materials and equipment commonly used in manufacturing similar kinds of Goods.
- Standards for equipment, materials and workmanship specified in the Bidding Documents shall not be restrictive. Recognized international standards should be specified as much as possible. Reference to brand names, catalogue numbers or other details that limit any materials or items to a specific manufacturer should be avoided as far as possible.

Where unavoidable, such item description should always be followed by the words "or equivalent or higher." When other particular standards or codes of practice are referred to in the TS a statement should follow to the effect that other authoritative standards that ensure at least a substantially equal quality will also be acceptable.

- Technical Specifications shall be fully descriptive of the requirements in respect of, but not limited to, the following:
- (a) Standards of materials and workmanship required for the production and manufacturing of the Goods.
- (b) Detailed tests required (type and number).
- (c) Other additional work and/or Related Services required to achieve full delivery/completion.
- (d) Detailed activities to be performed by the Supplier, and participation of the Procuring agency therein.
- (e) List of detailed functional guarantees covered by the Warranty and the specification of the liquidated damages to be applied in the event that such guarantees are not met.

• The TS shall specify all essential technical and performance characteristics and requirements, including guaranteed or acceptable maximum or minimum values, as appropriate. Whenever necessary, the Procuring agency shall include an additional ad-hoc bidding form (to be an Attachment to the Bid Submission Sheet), where the

Bidder shall provide detailed information on such technical performance characteristics in respect of the corresponding acceptable or guaranteed values.

When the Procuring agency requests that the Bidder provides in its Bid a part or all of the Technical Specifications, technical schedules or other technical information, the Procuring agency shall specify in detail the nature and extent of the required information and the manner in which it has to be presented by the Bidder in its Bid.

[If a summary of the Technical Specifications (TS) has to be provided, the Procuring agency shall insert information in the table below. The Bidder shall prepare a similar table to justify compliance with the requirements]

**"Summary of Technical Specifications;** the Goods and Related Services shall comply with the following Technical Specifications and Standards:

Item No	Name of goods or related services	Detailed technical specification and standards required	Inspection and/or tests required and test place	Country of Origin	Make, and Model or brand (when applicable)	Full detailed technical specification and standards offered
	(This table bidders wi the Techni must indica whether it	and listed in At should be filled the requirement cal Specification ate, for each red is complied with the specification	d up by all is specified in in. The bidder quirement, th and provide	To	be filled by the	Bidder

# 4. Drawings

These Bidding Documents include *no* drawings.

List of Drawings				
Drawing No.	Drawing Name	Purpose		

# 5. Inspections and Tests

The following inspections and tests shall be performed:

- Site acceptance test as per the original equipment manufacture's Standard Site Acceptance Test Procedure.
- Physical and technical verification of the all supplied equipment as per the Technical specification (Attachment A)

#### **SECTION V: BIDDING FORMS**

#### 1. Bidder Information Form

- 1. Bidder's Legal Name [insert Bidder's legal name]
- 2. In the case of a Joint Venture, Consortium or Association (JV/C/A) legal name of each [insert legal name of each party in JV/C/A]
- 3. Bidder's actual or intended Country of Registration: [insert actual or intended Country of Registration]
- 4. Bidder's Year of Registration: [insert Bidder's year of registration]
- 5. Bidder's Legal Address in Country of Registration: [insert Bidder's legal address in country of registration]
- 6. Bidder's Authorized Representative Information Name: *[insert Authorized Representative's name]* Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address]
- 7. Telephone number: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone] E-mail Address: [insert Authorized Representative's e-mail address]
- 7. Attached are copies of the following original documents:
  - ❖ Articles of Incorporation or Trade license named in 1 above, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 3.1.
  - ❖ In the case of a government owned entity from Bhutan, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 3.3.
  - Power of attorney authorizing the signatory of the Bid to sign on behalf of the Bidder.

Authorized Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	

# 2. Joint Venture, Consortium or Association (JV/C/A) Partner Information

1.	Bidder's Legal Name: [insert Bidder's legal name]
2.	JV/C/A Party's Legal name: [insert JV/C/A Party's legal name]
3.	JV/C/A Party's Country of Registration: [insert JV/C/A Party's country of registration]
4.	JV/C/A Party's Year of Registration: [insert JV/C/A Party's year of registration]
5.	JV/C/A Party's Legal Address in Country of Registration: [insert JV/C/A Party's legal address in country of registration]
6.	JV/C/A Party's Authorized Representative Information
7.	Name: [insert name of JV/C/A Party's authorized representative] Address: [insert address of JV/C/A Party's authorized representative] Telephone numbers: [insert telephone of JV/C/A] E-mail Address: [insert e-mail address]
8.	Attached are copies of the following original documents:
	♦ Letter of intent to form the JV/C/A, or the JV/C/A agreement, in accordance with the ITB Sub-Clause 21.1(c) (v).

Authorized Signature of JVs:
Name and Title of Signatory of JVs:

#### 3. Bid Submission Sheet

[The Bidder shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]

To: [insert complete name of the Procuring agency]

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda No.: [insert the number and date of issue of each addendum];
- (b) We offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Documents and in accordance with the Delivery Schedules specified in the Schedule of Supply the following Goods and Related Services: [insert a brief description of the Goods and Related Services];
- (c) The total price of our Bid, is: [insert the Bid Price in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and their respective currencies];
- (d) Our Bid shall be valid for a period specified in BDS from the date fixed for the Bid submission and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before expiry of that period;
- (e) If our Bid is accepted, we commit to provide a Performance Security for the due performance of the Contract;
- (f) We are not participating as bidders in more than one Bid in this bidding process;
- (g) We, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the Contract, have nationality from eligible countries, viz: [insert the nationality of the Bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the Bidder if the Bidder is a JV/C/A, and the nationality each subcontractor and supplier];
- (h) We have no conflict of interest;
- (i) We abide by the Integrity Pact terms and conditions;
- (j) Our firm, its affiliates or subsidiaries, including any subcontractors or suppliers for any part of the contract–has not been declared ineligible by the Procuring agency under the laws or official regulations of Bhutan, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 3.4;
- (k) We understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- (l) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated Bid or any other Bid that you may receive.

Authorized Signature:	
3	
Name and Title of Signatory	<b>.</b>

# 4. Price Schedule

# **Goods Manufactured Outside Bhutan**

Line Item No. (1)	Descrip tion of Item (2)	Unit of Measur ement (3)	Quantit y (4)	Point of Deliver y (5)	Period of Deliver y (No. of Days) (6)	Make/ Model and Countr y of Origin (7)	Curren cy for CIF or CIP (Group B) (8)	Convers ion Rate [In Nu.] (9)	Amount per line item ([In Nu.] (11)
	To be j	filled by P	rocuring A	lgency		To be fille	ed by Bidd	'er	Auto
				To	tal				0
1	Voice commun ication control system	Set	1	Paro Internati onal Airport, Departm ent of Air Transpo rt	120 days from the award of contract				

# **Goods Manufactured in Bhutan**

Line Item No (1)	Descripti on of Item (2)	Unit of Measure ment (3)	Quantity (4)	Point of Delivery (5)	Period of Delivery (No. of Days) (6)	Currenc y for Unit price (7)	Conversi on Rate [In Nu.] (8)	Unit price Includi ng Custom Duties, & all other import taxes [In Nu.]	Amount per line item [In Nu.] (10)
To be filled by Procuring Agency To be				To be fille	ed by Bidd	'er	Auto		

Authorized Signature: \_\_\_\_\_

Name and Title of Signatory:\_\_\_\_\_

# **5. Related Services**

Service No. (1) PA User	Descripti on of Services (excludes inland transport ation and other services required in Bhutan to convey the Goods to their final destinatio n) (2) PA User	Physical Unit (3) PA User	Quantity (4) PA User	Place where Services shall be performe d (5) PA User	Period of Delivery (No. of Days) (6) PA User	Unit price of service (7) Bidder/C onsultant	Currency for Unit price (8) Bidder/C onsultant	Conversio n Rate [In Nu.] (9) Bidder/C onsultant	
1	Installation , Equipment Commissi oning, Site acceptanc e test (SAT)	Lot	1	Paro control tower	150 days from the award of contract				
2	Maintenan ce and operation training (Factory Training)	Officials	4	Original Manufact uring company (OEM)	75 days from the award of contract				
				Total					0

Authorized Signature:
Name and Title of Signatory:

# 6. Bid-Securing Declaration

	Date:
We, the undersigned, declare that:	
We understand that, according to your conditions, Bids must be supplected by Declaration.	ported by a Bid Securing
We accept that we are required to pay the Bid Security amount specified within 5 days of your instruction and failure to do so will debar Bidding in any contract with all the Government Procuring Agencies in the Debarment Rules if we are in breach of our obligation(s) up because we:	us from being eligible for the period prescribed
(a) have withdrawn our Bid during the period of Bid validity in the Form of Bid; or	specified by the Bidder
(b) having not accepted the correction of errors in accordance to Bidders ITB; or	e with the Instructions
(c) Having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the the period of Bid validity, (i) fail or refuse to furnish the accordance with the ITB, or (ii) fail or refuse to execute the with the ITB.	performance security in
The procuring agency has the authority to immediately go to the next is served to the defaulting bidder.	bidder, once the notice
Authorized Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	

# 7. Integrity Pact

#### 1. General:

Whereas *Sithar Dorji* representing the *Department of Air Transport, MoIT*, Royal Government of Bhutan, hereinafter referred to as the "Procuring Agency" on one part, and (*Name of Bidder or his/her authorized representative, with power of attorney*) representing M/s. (Name of firm), hereinafter referred to as the "**Bidder**" on the other part hereby execute this agreement as follows:

This agreement shall be a part of the Standard Bidding Document, which shall be signed by both the parties and submitted along with the tender document.

## 2. Objectives:

Whereas, the Procuring Agency and the Bidder agree to enter into this agreement, hereinafter referred to as IP, to avoid all forms of corruption or deceptive practice by following a system that is fair, transparent and free from any influence/ unprejudiced dealings in the Bidding process and Contract administration with a view to:

- 1. Enabling the Procuring Agency to obtain the desired contract at a reasonable and competitive price in conformity to the defined specifications of the works or goods or services; and
- 2. Enabling Bidders to abstain from bribing or any corrupt practice in order to secure the contract by providing assurance to them that their competitors will also refrain from bribing and other corrupt practices.

# 3. Scope:

The validity of this IP shall cover the Bidding process and contract administration period.

#### 4. Commitments of the Procuring Agency:

- 1. The Procuring Agency hereby undertakes that no officials of the Procuring Agency, connected directly or indirectly with the contract, will demand, take a promise for or accept, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, consideration, gift, reward, favor or any material or immaterial benefit or any other advantage from the Bidder, either for themselves or for any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for an advantage in the Bidding process and contract administration.
- 2. The Procuring Agency further confirms that its officials shall not favor any prospective Bidder in any form that could afford an undue advantage to that particular Bidder in the Bidding process and contract administration and will treat all Bidders alike.
- 3. Officials of the Procuring Agency, who may have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion, shall report to the head of the employing agency or an appropriate government office any violation or attempted violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2.

4. Following report on violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2 by official(s), through any source, necessary disciplinary proceedings, or any other action as deemed fit, including criminal proceedings shall be initiated by the Procuring Agency and such a person shall be debarred from further dealings related to the Bidding process and contract administration.

#### 5. Commitments of Bidders

The Bidder commits himself/ herself to take all measures necessary to prevent corrupt practices, unfair means and illegal activities during any stage of the Bidding process and contract administration in order to secure the contract or in furtherance to secure it and in particular commits himself/herself to the following:

- 1. The Bidder shall not offer, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, gift, consideration, reward, favor, any material or immaterial benefit or other advantage, commission, fees, brokerage or inducement to any official of the Procuring Agency, connected directly or indirectly with the Bidding process and contract administration, or to any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for any advantage in the Bidding process and contract administration.
- 2. The Bidder shall not collude with other parties interested in the contract to manipulate in whatsoever form or manner, the Bidding process and contract administration.
- 3. If the Bidder(s) have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion that the provisions of the IP have been violated by the Procuring Agency or other Bidders, the Bidder shall report such violations to the head of the Procuring Agency.

#### 6. Sanctions for Violation:

The breach of any of the aforesaid provisions shall result in administrative charges or penal actions as per the relevant rules and laws.

- 1. The breach of the IP or commission of any offence (forgery, providing false information, mis-representation, providing false/fake documents, Bid rigging, Bid steering or coercion) by the Bidder, or any one employed by him, or acting on his/her behalf (whether with or without the knowledge of the Bidder), shall be dealt with as per the terms and conditions of the contract and other provisions of the relevant laws, including Debarment Rules.
- 2. The breach of the IP or commission of any offence by the officials of the Procuring Agency shall be dealt with as per the rules and laws of the land in vogue.

#### 7. Monitoring and Administration:

- 1. The respective Procuring Agency shall be responsible for administration and monitoring of the IP as per the relevant laws.
- 2. The Bidder shall have the right to appeal/setting aside as per the arbitration mechanism contained in the relevant rules.

We, hereby declare that we have read and understood the clauses of this agreement and shall abide by it.

#### SECTION V: GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

#### 1. **Definitions**

- 1. **Award of Contract** means the decision of the Procuring agency to enter into a Contract with the Supplier for supply and delivery of the specified Goods, including any Related Services.
- 2. **Bid** means an offer to supply Goods, including any Related Services, made in accordance with the terms and conditions set out in the Bidding Documents that preceded the placement of the Contract of which these GCC form apart. The term "tender" is synonymous with the term "Bid".
- 3. **Bidder** means an eligible individual or legal entity that participated in the bidding process governed by the Bidding Documents that preceded the placement of the Contract of which these GCC form apart.
- 4. **Bidding Documents** means the set of Bidding Documents that preceded the placement of the Contract of which these GCC form apart, which were sold or issued by the Procuring agency to potential Bidders, and in which the specifications, terms and conditions of the proposed procurement were prescribed.
- 5. **Contract Documents** means the documents listed in the Contract Agreement, including any amendments thereto.
- 6. **Contract Price** means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions there from as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- 7. **Day** means calendar day.
- 8. **Delivery** means the transfer of the Goods from the Supplier to the Procuring agency in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 9. **GCC** means the General Conditions of Contract.
- 10. **Goods** means all of the commodities, raw materials, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials, including any object in solid, liquid or gaseous form that has an economic utility or value and which can be exchanged or traded, that the Supplier is required to supply to the Procuring agency under the Contract.
- 11. **The Project Site**, where applicable, means the place named in the SCC.
- 12. **Procuring Agency** means the entity purchasing the Goods and Related Services, as specified in the SCC.
- 13. **Related Services** means the services incidental to the supply of the Goods, such as insurance, installation, training and initial maintenance and other obligations of the Supplier under the Contract.

- 14. SCC means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- 15. **Subcontractor** means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination thereof, including its legal successors and permitted assigns, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier.
- 16. **Supplier** means the natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, whose Bid to perform the Contract has been accepted by the Procuring agency and is named as such in the Agreement, and includes the legal successors or permitted assigns of the Supplier.

# 2. Fraud and Corruption

- 1. If the Procuring Agency determines that the Supplier has engaged in corruptive practices in executing the Contract then the Procuring Agency may, after giving 14 days notice to the Supplier, terminate the Supplier's employment under the Contract and expel him from the Site.
- 2. Should any employee of the Supplier be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practice during the execution of the supplies, then that employee shall be removed and replaced.
- 3. All instances of corruption in procurement must be reported to the Anti-Corruption Commission(ACC) of Bhutan for investigation and necessary action in accordance with relevant laws.

# 3. Interpretation

- 1. If the context requires it, singular means plural and vice-versa.
- 2. Incoterms:
  - (a) Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract or otherwise specified in the SCC, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties thereunder shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.
  - (b) The terms EXW, CIF, CIP and other similar terms, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the SCC and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France.
- 3. Entire Agreement- The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Procuring agency and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.
- 4. Amendment- No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.
- 5. Non-waiver:

- (a) Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 3.5 (b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.
- 6. Any waiver of a party's rights, powers or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.
- 7. Severability: If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

#### 4. Language

1. The language of the Contract and the law governing the Contract are stated in the SCC.

#### 5. Joint Venture, Consortium or Association

1. If the Supplier is a joint venture, consortium or association, all of the parties shall be jointly and severally liable to the Procuring agency for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one party to act as a leader with authority to bind the joint venture, consortium or association. The composition or the constitution of the joint venture, consortium or association shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Procuring agency.

#### 6. Notices

1. Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in writing" means communicated in written form, including electronic communication, with proof of receipt. A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

#### 7. Governing Law

1. The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of Bhutan.

#### 8. Inspections & Audit

1. The Supplier shall permit the Procuring Agency and/or persons appointed by the Procuring agency to inspect the Supplier's offices and/or the accounts and records of the Supplier and its Subcontractors relating to the performance of the Contract, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Procuring agency if so required by the Procuring Agency.

# 9. Scope of Supplies

- 1. The Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Schedule of Supply.
- 2. Unless otherwise stipulated in the Contract, the Supply shall include all such items not specifically mentioned in the Contract but that can be reasonably inferred from the Contract as being required for attaining Delivery of the Goods and Completion of the Related Services as if such items were expressly mentioned in the Contract.
- 3. The supply order for one-time purchase shall be sent within five (5) working days after signing of contract.

#### 10. Delivery and Documents

1. The delivery of the Goods and completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the delivery and completion requirements specified in the Schedule of Supply. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC.

# 11. Supplier and Procuring Agency's Responsibilities

- 1. The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supplies in accordance with GCC Clause 9, and the delivery and completion requirements as per GCC Clause 10.
- 2. Whenever the supply of Goods and Related Services requires that the Supplier obtain permits, approvals and/or import and other licenses or similar permissions from Bhutanese public authorities, the Procuring Agency shall, if so required by the Supplier, use its best efforts to assist the Supplier in complying with such requirements in a timely and expeditious manner, but without incurring any costs.

#### 12. Contract Price

- 1. The Contract Price shall be as specified in the Contract Agreement subject to any additions and adjustments thereto or deductions there from as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- 2. Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods supplied and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its Bid.
- 3. However, price adjustments shall be mandatorily applicable for procurement more than 12 months. To calculate the price adjustment the sample Price Adjustment Formula shall be used.

# 13. Terms of Payment

- 1. The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the SCC.
- 2. The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to the Procuring Agency in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed upon fulfillment of all the obligations stipulated in the Contract.
- 3. Payments shall be made promptly by the Procuring Agency, no later than twenty-five (25) days after the submission of verified invoice or request for payment by the Supplier, and the Procuring agency has accepted it.
- 4. The currencies in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the Bid Price is expressed.
- 5. In the event that the Procuring Agency fails to pay the Supplier any payment within the period provided in GCC 13.3, the Supplier shall be paid interest only on the late payment amount calculated from the date by which the payment should have been made up to the date when the late payment is made at the prevailing rate of interest for overdraft facilities availed from respective Financial Institutions.
- 6. If an amount certified is increased in a later certificate or as a result of an award by an Arbitrator, the Supplier shall not be paid interest upon the delayed payment.

#### 14. Taxes and Duties

- 1. For Goods manufactured outside Bhutan the Supplier shall bear and pay all applicable taxes, stamp duties, license fees and other similar levies imposed outside Bhutan.
- 2. For Goods manufactured within Bhutan the Supplier shall bear and promptly pay all applicable taxes, duties, license fees and other similar levies incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Procuring Agency.
- 3. If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges may be available to the Supplier in Bhutan, the Procuring Agency shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.

#### 15. Performance Security

- 1. Prior to signing of contract, the Supplier should have furnished performance security. Following the successful completion of the Contract, the Procuring Agency shall return the Performance Security to the Supplier within fourteen (14) days following the date of completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in the SCC.
- 2. The Procuring Agency reserves the right to encash the Performance Security in order to prevent its lapse, in the event the Supplier fails to extend its validity. The Procuring Agency shall issue a formal reminder to the contractor at least thirty (30) days prior to

the expiry date, thereby allowing the Supplier a period of twenty-one (21) days to effect the required extension. Should the Supplier fail to comply within this timeframe, the Procuring Agency shall notify the relevant Financial Institution of the intent to encash the Performance Security no later than seven (7) days prior to its expiration, to ensure the security remains enforceable.

3. The Performance Security (including additional Performance Security under seriously unbalanced and/or frontloaded Bid) shall be payable to the Procuring Agency as compensation for any loss resulting from the Suppliers failure to complete its obligations under the contract. However, the performance security shall not be forfeited outrightly.

# 16. Copyright

1. The copyright in all drawings, documents and other materials containing data and information furnished to the Procuring Agency by the Supplier shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to the Procuring Agency directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party.

#### 17. Confidential Information

- 1. The Procuring Agency and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party here to, divulge to any third party any documents, data or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Subcontractor(s) such documents, data and other information as it receives from the Procuring agency to the extent required for the Subcontractor(s) to perform its/their work under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Subcontractor(s) an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under GCC Clause 18.
- 2. The Procuring Agency shall not use such documents, data and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the Contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data and other information received from the Procuring agency for any purpose other than the design, procurement or other work and services required for the performance of the Contract.
- 3. The obligation of a party under GCC Sub-Clauses 17.1 and 17.2 above, however, shall not apply to information that:
  - (a) The Procuring agency or Supplier needs to share with the RGoB or other institutions participating in the financing of the Contract;
  - (b) Now or here after enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
  - (c) Can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or

- (d) Otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.
- 4. The above provisions of GCC Clause 19 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the Supply or any part thereof.
- 5. The provisions of GCC Clause 18 shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.

#### 18. Subcontracting

1. The supplier shall not subcontract, in whole or in part, their obligations under this Contract, except with the prior written consent of the procuring Agency.

# 19. Technical Specifications, Standards and Drawings

- 1. The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards stipulated in Evaluation and Qualification criteria and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the Goods country of origin.
- 2. The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Procuring Agency, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Procuring Agency.
- 3. Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the editions or the revised versions of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Supply. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Procuring agency and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 30.

#### 20. Packing and Documents

- 1. The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as required to prevent the damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage.
- 2. The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the SCC, and in any other instructions ordered by the Procuring agency.

#### 21. Insurance

1. The supplier shall be responsible for the Goods supplied under the Contract and shall be fully insured, in a freely convertible currency from an eligible country, against loss or

damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the SCC.

#### 22. Transportation

1. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the specified Incoterms.

#### 23. Inspections and Tests

- 1. At its own expense and at no cost to the Procuring agency the Supplier shall carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the SCC.
- 2. The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, at point of delivery, and/ or at the Goods' final destination, or in another place in Bhutan as specified in the SCC. Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 23.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Procuring Agency.
- 3. The Procuring agency or its designated representatives shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 23.2, provided that the Procuring agency bears all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all travelling and board and lodging expenses.
- 4. The Procuring agency may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications, codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery Dates and Completion Dates and the other obligations so affected.
- 5. The Supplier shall provide the Procuring agency with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- 6. The Procuring Agency may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to the Procuring agency, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Procuring Agency, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 23.4.
- 7. The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Procuring agency or its representative,

nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 23.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.

# 24. Liquidated Damages

1. Except as provided for under GCC Clause 29, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the date(s) of delivery or fails to perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Procuring agency may, without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC for each day or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of 10% of the contract price. Once the maximum is reached, the Procuring agency may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 32.

### 25. Warranty

- 1. The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
- 2. Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 19.1 (b), the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in Bhutan.
- 3. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the warranty shall remain valid for minimum twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the SCC, or for minimum eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the country of origin, whichever period concludes earlier.
- 4. The Procuring agency shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. The Procuring agency shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
- 5. Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the SCC, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to the Procuring agency.
- 6. If, having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the SCC, the Procuring agency may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as maybe necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Procuring agency may have against the Supplier under the Contract.

# 26. Patent Indemnity

- 1. The Supplier shall, subject to the Procuring agency's compliance with GCC Sub-Clause 26.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Procuring agency and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Procuring agency may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
  - (a) The installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in Bhutan; and
  - (b) The sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods. Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or reasonably to be inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.
- 2. If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Procuring agency arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 26.1, the Procuring agency shall promptly give the Supplier notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Procuring agency's name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 3. If the Supplier fails to notify the Procuring agency within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Procuring agency shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 4. The Procuring agency shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in doing so.
- 5. The Procuring Agency shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Procuring agency.

#### 27. Limitation of Liability

Except in cases of gross negligence or willful misconduct:

- 1. neither party shall be liable to the other party, whether in contract, tort or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Procuring agency; and
- 2. the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Procuring agency, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the Supplier to indemnify the Procuring agency with respect to patent infringement.

## 28. Change in Laws and Regulations

1. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract if, after the date thirty (30) days prior to the date of Bid submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or by law having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated or changed in Bhutan (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery/ Completion Schedule and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery/ Completion Schedule and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC Sub-Clause 12.3.

## 29. Force Majeure

- 1. The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Security, liquidated damages or termination for default if and to the extent that its delays in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
- 2. For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Procuring agency in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions and freight embargoes.
- 3. If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Procuring agency in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Procuring agency in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

# **30. Change Orders and Contract Amendments**

- 1. The Procuring Agency may at any time order the Supplier through notice in accordance with GCC Clause 6 to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:
  - (a) drawings, designs or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Procuring Agency;
  - (b) the method of shipment or packing;
  - (c) the place of delivery; and
  - (d) the Related Services to be provided by the Supplier.
- 2. If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Procuring agency's change order.
- 3. Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.
- 4. Subject to the above, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment by the parties.

#### 31. Extensions of Time

- 1. If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to GCC Clause 9, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Procuring agency in writing of the delay, its likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Procuring agency shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of the Contract.
- 2. Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC Clause 29, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 24, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC Sub- Clause 31.1.

#### 32. **Termination**

#### 1. Termination for Default:

(a) The Procuring Agency, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:

- (i) if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Procuring Agency pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 31.1;
- (ii) if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract; or
- (iii) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Procuring Agency has engaged in corruption, as defined in GCC Clause 2, in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- (b) In the event the Procuring Agency terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 32.1 (a), the Procuring Agency may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Procuring Agency for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
- (c) The Procuring Agency shall be entitled to recover liquidated damages for delay, up to the date of termination, as stipulated in the Contract; and recover all actual additional costs reasonably incurred in procuring similar Goods or related Services from alternative sources.
- (d) The Performance Security shall be encashed to offset such sums as may be due, including Liquidated Damages and additional completion costs. However, such encashment shall be limited to the actual losses incurred by the Procuring Agency and shall not constitute an outright forfeiture.
- (e) For Framework contracts or when multiple items have been awarded to the same Supplier and the performance Security is asked for in Lump-sum, the payment for termination shall be calculated on a pro-rate basis.
- 2. **Termination for Insolvency**: The Procuring Agency may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination shall be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Procuring agency.

#### 3. Termination for Convenience:

- (a) The Procuring Agency, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Procuring agency's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- (b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Procuring

Agency at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Procuring agency may elect:

- (i) to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
- (ii) to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.
- 4. Following the termination of contract, the Procuring Agency may directly award or directly procure from the market.

# 33. Export Restriction

1. Notwithstanding any obligation under the Contract to complete all export formalities, any export restrictions attributable to the Procuring Agency, to Bhutan, or to the use of the products/ Goods, systems or services to be supplied, which arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/ Goods, systems or services, and which substantially impede the Supplier from meeting its obligations under the Contract, shall release the Supplier from the obligation to provide deliveries or services. This is always provided, however, that the Supplier can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Procuring agency that it has completed all formalities in a timely manner, including applying for permits, authorizations, and licenses necessary for the export of the products/ Goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract. Termination of the Contract on this basis shall be for the Procuring agency's convenience pursuant to Sub-Clause 32.3.

#### 34. **Settlement of Disputes**

- 1. The Procuring Agency and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
- 2. Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein, the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and the Procuring agency shall pay the Supplier any monies due to the Supplier.

#### 35. Continuation of Supplies

1. Dispute shall not prohibit continuation of execution of the work unless injunction order or such other orders are issued by the court of law or any other Competent Authority.

# SECTION VI. SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

GCC 1.1 (k)	The Project Site(s)/Final Destination(s) is/are; As described in Technical Specification (Attachment A)
GCC 1.1 (l)	The Procuring agency is: <b>Department of Air Transport, Ministry of Infrastructure and Transport.</b>
GCC 4.2 (a)	The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms. If the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of the parties there under shall not be as prescribed by Incoterms, they shall be as prescribed by: <i>CIP all sites mentioned in Technical Specification</i>
GCC 3.2 (b)	The version of Incoterms shall be: incoterm 2020.
GCC 5.1	The language shall be: <i>English</i>
GCC 6.1	For notices, the addresses shall be: For the Procuring agency: Attention: Director Address: Department of Air Transport, Paro, Bhutan E-mail address: sdorji@doat.gov.bt
GCC 10.1	Details of Shipping and other Documents to be furnished by the Supplier are As per the Attachment A.
GCC 13.1	<ul> <li>Sample provision</li> <li>GCC13.1—The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be as follows:</li> <li>Payment for Goods supplied from abroad:</li> <li>Payment of the foreign currency portion shall be made in USD for international bidders</li> <li>(i) Advance Payment: Ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the Contract, and upon submission of a claim and an advance payment guarantee for the equivalent amount valid until the Goods are delivered and, in the form, provided in the Bidding Documents.</li> <li>(ii) On Shipment: Eighty percent (80%) of the Contract Price of the Goods</li> </ul>

	shipped shall be paid through an irrevocable confirmed letter of credit opened in favor of the Supplier in a bank in its country, upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause 13.
	(iii) <b>On Acceptance:</b> Ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price of the Goods received shall be paid within thirty (30) days of receipt of the Goods upon submission of claim supported by the acceptance certificate issued by the Procuring agency.
	Payment of the local currency portion shall be made in Bhutanese Ngultrum (BTN) within thirty (30) days of presentation of a claim supported by a certificate from the Procuring agency declaring that the Goods have been delivered and that all other contracted Services have been performed.
	Payment for Goods and Services supplied from within Bhutan:
	Payment for Goods and Services supplied from within Bhutan shall be made in <i>BTN</i> , as follows:
	(i) <b>Advance Payment:</b> Ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price shall be paid within thirty (30) days of signing of the Contract against a simple receipt and an advance payment guarantee for the equivalent amount and in the form provided in the Bidding Documents.
	(ii) <b>On Delivery:</b> Eighty percent (80%) of the Contract Price shall be paid on receipt of the Goods and upon submission of the documents specified in GCC Clause13.
	<b>On Acceptance:</b> The remaining ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price shall be paid to the Supplier within thirty (30) days after the date of the acceptance certificate for the respective delivery issued by the Procuring agency.
GCC 15.4	Discharge of Performance Security shall take place: After the warranty period of one year from the day of commissioning of the system.
GCC 20.2	The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall be as per Procurement Rules and Regulation 2025, Ministry of Finance, Royal Government of Bhutan.
GCC 21.1	Insurance [any other conditions]
GCC 19.1	Responsibility for transportation of the Goods shall be <u>as specified in the Incoterms.</u>
	If not in accordance with Incoterms, responsibility for transportation shall be as follows: [insert "The Supplier is required under the Contract to transport the Goods to a specified place of final destination within Bhutan, defined as the Project Site. Transport to such place of destination in Bhutan, including

	insurance and storage as shall be specified in the Contract, shall be arranged by the Supplier, and related costs shall be included in the Contract Price"; or any other agreed upon trade terms (specify the respective responsibilities of the Procuring agency and the Supplier)]
GCC 23.1	Inspections and tests shall be conducted at: <i>The functional operation and performance shall be inspected and tested during the delivery of items and commissioning of project as per the Attachment A</i>
GCC 24.1	The liquidated damages shall be: <b>0.1</b> % per day.
GCC 25.3	The period of validity of the Warranty shall be: <u>365 days.</u> For the purposes of the Warranty the place(s) of final destination(s) shall be: Paro Control Tower.
GCC 25.5 and 25.6	The period for repair or replacement shall be: 60 days.
GCC 34.2	The rules of procedure for arbitration proceedings pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 34.2 shall be as follows:
	(a) Contract with a Bhutanese Supplier: In the case of a dispute between the Procuring Agency and a Bhutanese Supplier, the dispute shall be referred to Bhutan Alternative Dispute Resolution Center (BADRC) for arbitration.
	OR
	(b) Contract with a foreign Supplier:
	Contracts entered into with foreign suppliers may have practical advantages in resolving disputes through international commercial arbitration over other dispute settlement methods. The Procuring agency may wish to consider the rules that govern the arbitration proceedings, such as: "Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with (Select as appropriate):
	i. UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules; ii. Rules of Conciliation and Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce; iii. Rules of the Arbitration Institute of the Stockholm Chamber of Commerce; iv. Rules of the London Court of International Arbitration. v. Singapore International Arbitration Centre

#### **Price Adjustment Formula**

If, in accordance with GCC 15.2, prices shall be adjustable, the following method shall be used to calculate the price adjustment:

Prices payable to the Supplier, as stated in the Contract, shall be subject to adjustment during performance of the Contract to reflect changes in the cost of labor and material components in accordance with the formula:

P1 = P0 [a + bL1 + cM1] - P0  
L0 M0  

$$a+b+c=1$$

in which:

P1 = adjustment amount payable to the Supplier.

P0 = Contract Price (base price).

a = fixed element representing profits and overheads included in the Contract Price

and generally, in the range of five (5) to fifteen percent (15%).

b = estimated percentage of labor component in the Contract Price.

c = estimated percentage of material component in the Contract Price.

labor indices applicable to the appropriate industry in the country of origin on

L0,L1 = the base date and date for adjustment, respectively

M0,M1 = material indices for the major raw material on the base date and date for

adjustment, respectively, in the country of origin.

The coefficients a, b, and c as specified by the Procuring agency is as follows:

a = [insert value of coefficient]

*b* = [insert value of coefficient]

*c* = [insert value of coefficient]

The Bidder shall indicate the source of the indices and the base date indices in its bid. Base date = thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for submission of the bids.

Date of adjustment= [insert number of weeks] weeks prior to date of shipment (representing the mid-point of the period of manufacture).

The above price adjustment formula shall be invoked by either party subject to the following further conditions:

- (a) price adjustment shall be allowed beyond the original delivery dates unless specifically stated in the extension letter. As a rule, no price adjustment shall be allowed for periods of delay for which the Supplier is entirely responsible. The Procuring agency will, however, be entitled to any decrease in the prices of the Goods and Services subject to adjustment.
  - (b) If the currency in which the Contract Price P0 is expressed is different from the currency of origin of the labor and material indices, a correction factor will be applied to avoid incorrect adjustments of the Contract Price. The correction factor shall correspond to the ratio of exchange rates between the two currencies on the base date and the date for adjustment as defined above.
  - (c) No price adjustment shall be payable on the portion of the Contract Price paid to the Supplier as advance payment.

# **SECTION VII. CONTRACT FORMS**

# 1. Letter of Intent

	(Insert date)
To:	[Name and address of the Supplier]
dated[Insert date] for execut number, as given in the BDS/SCC] for in figure and words and name of cu	s our intention to award the contract for your Bid tion of the [Insert name of the contract and identification the Contract Price of [Insert amount urrency] as corrected and modified [if any corrections] in Bidders or (for item-wise contract insert list of items price
Authorized Signature:	
Name and Title of Signatory	
Name of the Firm:	
CC:	
[Insert name and address of all other	r suppliers who submitted the bid]

# 2. Letter of Acceptance

Letter of Acceptance (LOA) of Tender/Proposal ID:
Contract No:
То
Name:
Address:
This is to notify you that your Bid datedfor the supply offor the Contract Price of the equivalent of
Nu(in words) in BTN, as corrected and modified in accordance with the
Instructions to Bidders is hereby accepted by our Agency.
You are hereby instructed to complete the following process within 7 working days.
(a) confirm your acceptance of this Letter of Acceptance;
<ul><li>(b) furnish the Performance Security; and</li><li>(c) execute the signing of the contract.</li></ul>
(e) encoure one agains or the contract.
Authorized Signature:
[Name and Designation]
Attachment: Contract Agreement

#### 3. Performance Security form

[The bank, as requested by the successful Bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year) of Bid submission] IFB No. and title: [insert no. and title of bidding process]

Bank's Branch or Office: [insert complete name of Guarantor]

Beneficiary: [insert complete name of Procuring agency]

PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.: [insert Performance Guarantee number]

We have been informed that [insert complete name of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier") has entered into Contract No. [insert number] dated [insert day and month], [insert year] with you, for the supply of [description of Goods and related Services] (hereinafter called "the Contract"). Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a Performance Guarantee is required.

At the request of the Supplier, we hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum(s) not exceeding [insert amount(s) in figures and words] upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring the Supplier to be in default under the Contract, without cavil or argument, or you needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sums specified therein.

This Guarantee shall expire no later than the [insert number] day of [insert month] [insert year]24 and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office on or before that date. We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed as required by the Procuring agency, in response to the Procuring agency's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee.

[Signatures of authorized representatives of the bank and the Supplier]

#### **4. Contract Agreement**

THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT made the [insert number] day of [insert month], [insert year], BETWEEN

[insert complete name of Procuring Agency], a [insert description of type of legal entity, for example, an agency of the Ministry of the Government of Bhutan, or corporation in corporate under the laws of Bhutan] and having its principal place of business at [insert address of Procuring agency] (hereinafter called "the Procuring agency"), AND [insert name of Supplier], a corporation incorporated under the laws of [insert: country of Supplier] and having its principal place of business at [insert: address of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier").

WHEREAS the Procuring Agency invited Bids for certain Goods and ancillary services, viz., [insert brief description of Goods and Services] and has accepted a Bid by the Supplier for the supply of those Goods and Services in the sum of [insert Contract Price in words and figures, expressed in the Contract currency/ies] (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").

#### NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as respectively assigned to the Conditions of Contract referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall constitute the Contract between the Procuring agency and the Supplier, and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract, viz.:
  - (a) This Contract Agreement;
  - (b) The Special Conditions of Contract;
  - (c) The General Conditions of Contract;
  - (d) Schedule of Supply and Technical Specifications:
  - (e) The Supplier's Bid and original Price Schedules;
  - (f) The Procuring agency's Notification of Award of Contract;
  - (g) The form of Performance Security;
  - (h) The form of Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment;
  - (i) TECHNICAL SPECIFICATION FOR VCCS (ATTACHMENT A)
- 3. This contract shall prevail over all other Contract documents. In the event of any discrepancy or inconsistency within the Contract documents, then the documents shall prevail in the order listed above.
- 4. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Procuring agency to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Procuring agency to provide the Goods and Services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 5. The Procuring agency hereby covenants to pay the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the Goods and Related Services and the remedying of defects therein, the

Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of Bhutan on the day, month and year indicated above.

For the Procuring Agency	For the Supplier
Signature Name	
In the presence of (Name and address)	

#### 5. Bank Guarantee form for Advance Payment

[The bank, as requested by the successful Bidder, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month, and year) of Bid submission]

IFB No. and title: [insert number and title of bidding process]

[Bank's letterhead]

Beneficiary: [insert legal name and address of Procuring agency]

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: [insert Advance Payment Guarantee no.]

We, [insert legal name and address of bank], have been informed that [insert complete name and address of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier") has entered into Contract No. [insert number] dated [insert date of Contract] with you, for the supply of [insert types of Goods to be delivered] (hereinafter called "the Contract").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment is to be made against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Supplier, we hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of [insert amount(s) in figures and words] upon receipt by us of your first demand in writing declaring that the Supplier is in breach of its obligation under the Contract because the Supplier used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of the Goods.

It is a condition for any claim and payment under this Guarantee to be made that the advance payment referred to above must have been received by the Supplier in its account [insert number and domicile of the account]

This Guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the Contract until [insert date]. We agree to a one-time extension of this Guarantee for a period not to exceed [six months] [one year], in response to the Procuring agency's written request for such extension, such request to be presented to us before the expiry of the Guarantee.

[signature(s) of authorized representative(s) of the bank]

# **Attachment A**

# SCOPE/TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR VCCS (VOICE COMMUNICATION CONTROL SYSTEM)

#### 1. Introduction

#### 1.1.Purpose

This document provides the functional and technical specifications for the Voice Communication Control System (VCCS). The VCCS shall be installed at the Paro ANS Control Tower to support flight operations at Paro International Airport.

#### **1.2.Scope**

- 1.2.1. Supply, Installation, Configuration and Commissioning of VCCS for Paro International Airport.
- 1.2.2. Training for the Engineers

#### 1.3.General

- 1.3.1. All designs, materials, manufacturing techniques, and workmanship shall be in accordance with the highest accepted international standards for this type of equipment.
- 1.3.2. Bidder shall submit the CV of Engineers involved in the installation of the system. The Engineers shall have experience of more than 5 years for the installation of VCCS and any other required skills for the successful implementation of the system.
- 1.3.3. The bidder shall guarantee the availability of all spare parts and modules for the equipment under offer (both inclusive of and exclusive of those items in the recommended spares list) for a period of not less than 15 years from commissioning.
- 1.3.4. All the taxes as applicable should be paid by the bidders including TDS and others (2% for national bidders and; 3% for international bidders) and the sales tax and import duty levied within Bhutan. DoAT will not pay anything except for the supply and installation works as quoted and agreed upon in the tender document.
- 1.3.5. Bidder should include all the installation accessories required for the complete installation of the VCCS. And any other additional equipment or services that are necessary for the overall success of the project should be separately indicated and prices for the same should also be clearly mentioned.
- 1.3.6. The bidder should ensure minimal operational disruption for commissioning of the VCCS
- 1.3.7. The evaluation of the whole project shall be considered as a single lot.

#### 1.4.Location

- 1.4.1 The location for the site for delivery and installation is at Air Traffic Control Tower at Paro International Airport.
- 1.4.2 2 remote site namely JJ Peak and Chelela available which consists of radio to be integrated to the VCCS system.

#### 2. Standards

The following standards shall be applicable for supply and installation of the equipment in their latest edition, including the latest amendments and additions, in all respects:

- International Civil Aviation Organisation (ICAO) Annexes, Documents and Manuals
- o International Standardisation Organisation (ISO)
- o International Colour Coding (ICC)

# 3. Equipment Requirement

The equipment proposed shall comply with the requirement listed below. The compliance shall be supported by a point- to - point statement to be included in the proposal.

# 3.1 General Requirement

#### 3.1.1 Mechanical

#### 3.1.1.1 Configuration

The electronic equipment shall be mounted in a cabinet and the frame work shall be of galvanised steel if any.

#### 3.1.1.2 Modular Construction

For rapid replacement of units, the cabinet shall contain equipment carriers, in which individual plug in units and modules shall be inserted. All the plug-in units and modules shall fit on slide rails and shall be removable from the front of the cabinet. Connectors shall be keyed to prevent insertion of units in the wrong way or into a wrong slot.

#### 3.1.1.3 Certifications

The equipment shall be of an ISO 9000 certified manufacturer. Hardware and software design, quality assurance in the production process, as well as documentation shall be in line with ISO 9000 series.

## 3.1.2 Environmental/Electrical Requirements

#### 3.1.2.1 Temperature Variation

All equipment shall operate within their specifications (without damage or malfunction) during temperature variation as follows:

o Indoor equipment:  $5^{\circ}$ C to  $+55^{\circ}$ C

#### 3.1.2.2 Electrical

The Tenderer shall provide AC power inputs that works with 210 – 240 Vac and 50 - 60 Hz. The DC power system shall be operated with the 24 or 48 Vdc float charged battery system (DC power) with inbuilt charging unit (Power supply unit) within the VCCS system. The DC power system (including charging system) shall be provided by the tenderer with the capacity of at least 5 hours for supply to both the VCCS central equipment and working positions. Independent power supply units shall share the charging of the common battery set and the equipment load. The arrangement shall be a dual configuration, i.e 2 power supply units shall share the load. In case of removal or failure of one unit the equipment supply shall not be interrupted, the remaining power supply unit shall still be capable to supply the whole equipment.

#### 3.2 Operational/Technical Requirements

#### 3.2.1 Overall System

- 3.2.1.1 The voice communications employed in the Air Traffic Control comprise the air to-ground VHF and telephone communications. The VCCS central equipment shall be functionally separated into different modules.
- 3.2.1.2 The design shall allow the expansion of the system capacity by addition of units or modules.
- 3.2.1.3 The VCCS architecture shall be capable that there are a sufficient number of simultaneous voice paths to carry the maximum offered voice traffic.
- 3.2.1.4 The system has built-in redundancy on vital parts, have a distributed, decentralized, processing, modular design and be free from single-point-of-failures.

### 3.2.2 Working Position

- 3.2.2.1 Each working position shall consist of at least touch screen panel, push to talk (PTT) switch, loudspeakers, headset and handset accesses. Six numbers of headset and handset in total should be provided/supplied.
- 3.2.2.2 All the working positions shall be able to use all radio lines and telephone lines.
- 3.2.2.3 Each working position shall be able to communicate with another position by selecting a button on the panel and be directly connected to the predetermined working position (Intercom).
- 3.2.2.4 The tenderer shall provide Short Time (or Term) Recording function on the panel for each working position. The Short Time (or Term) Recording function shall have a minimum duration of at least 30 minutes for each working position.

- 3.2.2.5 The tenderer shall be required to modify the consoles in order that the proposed systems shall be successfully accommodated and fitted nicely in the available console table.
- 3.2.2.6 Each working position facility should be equipped with ambient noise recording facility, capable of retaining the information recorded during at least the last twenty-four hours of operation.
- 3.2.2.7 The touch screen and the associated processor shall be a single integrated unit. No external wiring shall be used to connect the touch screen and the processor.
- 3.2.2.8 The touch screen shall be supported with a telephone button group (for G/G communications) and a radio button group (for A/G communications) in the same page.
- 3.2.2.9 The touch screen shall give the status of radio channels and telephone lines, i.e. "call in" etc.
- 3.2.2.10 The telephone button group shall be integrated with functions like conference, hold, etc. To establish a dialled telephone connection, a dial pad shall be available.
- 3.2.2.11 The touch screen shall enable access to at least 8 radio frequencies simultaneous for transmission and reception by way of loudspeaker or headset/handset or both.
- 3.2.2.12 The RX button and TX button of radio frequency shall be provided.
- 3.2.2.13 The RX button shall be associated with each frequency assigned to the touch screen of working position. By selecting the RX button on the radio button touch screen, the allocated radio channel shall be activated for the reception.
- 3.2.2.14 The TX button shall be associated with each frequency assigned to the touch screen of working position. By selecting the TX button on the radio button touch screen, the allocated radio channel shall be selectable for the transmission.
- 3.2.2.15 Telephone communication access shall be activated via the telephone button and the telephone button shall consist of Direct Access telephone button (DA) and Indirect Access telephone button (IA) functions.
- 3.2.2.16 Function button shall be separately provided from the Telephone button such as hold, conference, etc.
- 3.2.2.17 There shall be at least two connectors for the headset and handset access panel in each working position, one for the operator and the other one for the instructor. Socket pins assignment of the headsets or and handsets at the working positions shall be provided at a minimum for microphone, ear-cap and PTT switch.
- 3.2.2.18 Each working position shall have two loudspeakers, one for radio frequencies and another one for telephone. The loudspeaker audio level shall be adjustable by the volume control.

#### 3.2.3 VCCS central equipment

- 3.2.3.1 The select or deselect any radio frequency shall be accessed via radio button assigned to the working position for transmission and/or reception.
- 3.2.3.2 The presence of a received voice signal from the receivers shall be indicated (Squelch Indication). The radio transmission shall be activated when the operator push the PTT switch (Headset PTT switch or Handset PTT switch or Foot PTT switch).
- 3.2.3.3 When more than one radio channels are selected, the operator shall be able to transmit all these channels simultaneously by only pushing the PTT switch.
- 3.2.3.4 The system shall be provided with the automatic muting of the receiver when the transmitter is transmitting.
- 3.2.3.5 The VCCS shall provide Receiver Voting function (Best Signal Selection), which will automatically select a receiver with the best quality of signal within a group of minimum 5 receivers. While the Receiver Voting function is in operation the operators shall manually select a receiver of their choice or the system selects the best one.
- 3.2.3.6 The VCCS shall provide automatic selection of best transmitter function when it is working together with Best Signal Selection. While the automatic selection of transmitter function is in operation the operators shall switch to manual selection whenever needed.
- 3.2.3.7 The system shall be capable of interfacing with the digital transmission E1 (Digital Voice G.703, G.704 and G.711)/VoIP (ED137) format. Any faulty module(s) shall be immediately identified by the alarm indicator.
- 3.2.3.8 The amplifiers of the radio line interface module shall be adjustable both in transmitting and receiving directions.
- 3.2.3.9 When selecting a single DA, a connection shall be established to a predetermined destination. The identity of the IA caller shall be displayed on the panel. The Hold function shall be available for both DA and IA.
- 3.2.3.10 The Transfer function shall be available for both DA and IA. (This function will enable any call made or received at a working position to be manually redirected to any other party.)
- 3.2.3.11 All incoming call of the telephone lines shall be announce by means of ringing from a buzzer or speaker. We should be able to switch off the ringing, but a visual indication on the allocated button shall still remain indicated.
- 3.2.3.12 The 2-Wire Telephone Set interface module shall be available. (This interface provides for the connection to a 2-Wire DTMF analogue telephone set.) The 2-Wire Public Switched Telephone Network (PSTN) also be available.
- 3.2.3.13 The amplifiers of telephone line interface module shall be adjustable both in transmit and receive directions.

- 3.2.3.14 The Tenderer shall connect existing radio and telephone lines to the proposed systems and such connection be performed at a time advised by DoAT.
- 3.2.3.15 The Technical control unit (TCU) shall be used for monitoring and configuration of the VCCS central equipment. The TCU shall be at least equipped with a display, a keyboard, a mouse and necessary software with legal licence.
- 3.2.3.16 All configuration data in the VCCS central equipment and TCU shall not disappear when the VCCS central equipment turns off and the TCU shall raise an alarm, when malfunction of VCCS is detected.
- 3.2.3.17 The input/output of any received/transmitted voice signal from all working position of both telephone and radio communication shall be amplified or attenuated and connected for recording to the existing DoAT voice recorder.
- 3.2.3.18 All cables and other accessories/tools required to connect recorded signal on to the voice recorder shall be provided by the tenderer as well as the connecting works.

#### 3.2.4 System Set up/Configuration and Capacity

- 3.2.4.1 Four working positions shall be installed in the control tower each configured differently. The capacity of the 4-Wire analog radio channels interface/module shall be at least 4 channels for main and 4 channels for standby. The capacity of the IP radio channels interface/module shall be at least 6 channels for main Transmitter, 6 channels for main Receiver, 6 channels for standby Transmitter, and 6 channels for standby Receiver.
- 3.2.4.2 Two working positions shall be installed on the top floor of the control tower, designated as aerodrome control positions. An additional two working positions will be installed on the floor immediately below the top floor for approach control positions.
- 3.2.4.3 The top-floor working positions will be configured with multiple radios (including remote station radios) configured to operate both in combined mode (BSS and BTS) and independently. The two working positions below the top floor will be equipped with multiple radios (including remote station radios) configured for individual operation as well as combined mode. All working positions shall also be connected with telephone line facilities. Detailed configuration plans and settings will be provided to the successful tenderer upon award of the contract.

# 3.2.5 Spare parts and Console table.

3.2.5.1 The Tenderer shall separately state the lists of initial spare parts recommended by the manufacturing company and quote separately. This quotation of the spare parts shall not be included in the total/final bidding price for fair and transparent evaluation of the bidding documents. The recommended spare parts shall be purchased separately as per the need.

- 3.2.5.2 The Tenderer shall separately quote price of a console table with the following below specification. This quotation of the console table shall not be included in the total/final bidding price for fair and transparent evaluation of the bidding documents. The quoted console table shall be purchased separately as per the need.
  - *Name of the table:* Kesino KCB-22 Smart City Workstation Dispatching Console CCTV Command Technical Furniture Manufactur Security Center Workstation Control Room Consoles or Equivalent.
  - *Dimensions:* Length of 2 meters.
  - Colour: White/black or customised.

NOTE: The bidder shall submit any other additional equipment or services that are necessary for the overall success of the project.

### 4. Installation, testing and commissioning.

- 4.1 On-Site Verification: After installation, the successful bidder must carry out the verification of the system configuration in presence of the Project Engineer (DoAT) to ensure compliance with the above criteria. A report for the same shall be submitted which should be verified by the Project Engineer (DoAT).
- 4.2 The bidder shall be responsible for the installation of all equipment, successful communications between all radio stations (Paro, JJ Peak Chelela) to make integrated system work.
- 4.3 All installations must be conducted in the presence of DoAT Engineers, who will verify the work in accordance with the Terms of Reference.
- 4.4 All installation materials, services, personnel teams, test equipment, and tools required to be essential for the installation of the equipment/system shall be provided by the bidder.
- 4.5 The bidder shall be responsible for proper laying and termination of all the cables, conduit, and associated connectors. All cables and connectors shall be properly labelled for easy identification.
- 4.6 The cost of fares, accommodation, workers' accident insurance, and subsistence and any other related costs incurred during the installation and commissioning phase shall be the responsibility of the bidder.
- 4.7 The project shall be considered successful only after the Site Acceptance Test.

#### 5 Training

- The bidder shall provide maintenance and operation training at OEM for four engineers for minimum of 10 working days which shall be conducted before the commencement of installation works by the successful bidder.
- The training should cover the following below topics:

To install the System, operate, maintain and diagnose the fault parts down to card (or module) level;

To maintain, update and operate the operational software according to the requirements stated in this specifications;

- All expenditures and arrangements for travel (including airfare, transportation, visa fees, and visa processing fees) to the original manufacturing/principal company of the equipment for the factory training shall be the responsibility of the bidder. For the food, lodging and incidental charge, Daily Subsistence Allowance (DSA) should be provided by the bidder which shall comply with the rates and entitlements approved by the Royal Government of Bhutan (RGoB) for Ex-Country travel of civil servants.
- On-site training for the end users (ATC) shall be provided by the bidder.
- All the training materials shall be provided by bidder to the participants during training.

#### 6 Technical Documentation

- The technical manual delivered with the system shall be composed of three parts: complete installation and operator's instructions, maintenance instructions; part lists and schematics (2 sets of hard copy and a soft copy)
- All results of final tests on the equipment shall be collected in the Acceptance Test Data Book, which shall be delivered with the equipment.
- 7 **Warranty:** There shall be a complete warranty for the whole system for at least one year after the commissioning of the system.